
 
 

 

REPORT FROM THE INTERNATIONAL OFFICE – 2008 ACTIVITIES 
 

The year 2008 brought further commitment to an enhanced future for IPPS as a unique, 

international presence in the world of ornamental horticulture.  At its International Board 

Meeting in New Zealand in May, the Officers and International Directors approved the 

following as the new mission statement for IPPS: 

 

 “The mission of IPPS, with a focus on the global community of those 

involved in horticultural plant production, is to share knowledge, 

information, and skills; to provide guidance and support for lifelong career 

achievements; to increase recognition of the profession; and to maximize 

the integration of research, education, and horticultural knowledge.” 

  

Of special significance was agreement to assume use of the acronym “IPPS” as the 

organization’s name, with the tag line defining the group as “Sharing Plant Production 

Knowledge Globally.”  This bold move confirms the recognition that the scope of individuals 

who benefit from IPPS membership has broadened beyond the original group of propagators 

to those who are involved in all aspects of plant production, those who manage the 

production process; horticultural educators, researchers, and students; and plant breeders, 

explorers, collectors, and conservationists.  Those who supply the horticultural industry with 

a wide range of products and supplies, as well as those whose in administrative roles within 

plant production facilities, and those in the retail, landscape, and landscape installation 

profession – all are part of the integration of plants in our worldwide society and have a 

place in IPPS. Approval of the newly designed IPPS logo with the tag line provides a new 

opportunity for positioning IPPS in the worldwide horticultural community.  

 

News of the new logo and its implications were sent via news releases to known 

horticultural media in the USA and other countries, and regions were encouraged to share 

the news in their own areas as well.  The traditional logo of the grafting hands, and the 

official name of the organization, will continue to be used in internal Society matters. 

 

In an effort to attract those who have an interest in IPPS but who are not geographically 

within one of the established eight regions, the International Board established a new 

category of “at large” members from other locations in the world.  In 2008, the first four 

individuals took advantage of this membership opportunity – from Korea, Barbados, The 

Netherlands, and the Philippines.  They received Volume 57 of the Combined Proceedings as 

part of their membership and were invited to submit papers for Volume 58 in a specially 

designated section.   

 

In preparation for future growth, the International Board developed and approved a number 

of procedures and financial review processes that will guide the development of  IPPS as 



new activities are considered.  The continued work to mount all 58 volumes of Combined 

Proceedings on the PubHort website of the International Society for Horticultural Science 

(ISHS) appears to be on track for launch late in 2009.   

 

Volume 57 of the Combined Proceedings was completed ahead of schedule and shipped in 

August to members.  Volume 58 was begun in the fall of 2008 and also appears likely to be 

ready for publication ahead of schedule, in the summer of 2009. 

 

MEMBERSHIP 

 

Overall membership in IPPS dropped again slightly in 2008, with some regions showing an 

increase.  An active Membership Committee of International directors and Alternate 

Directors worked diligently to develop ideas and tools to assist the regions in their 

recruitment and retention efforts. 

 

Region 2008 Members 2007 Members Change 

 

Australia 250 238 +12 

Eastern  543 543 0 

Great Britain & Ireland 252 296 -44 

Japan 62 61 +1 

New Zealand 213 222 -9 

Southern African 69 53 +16 

Southern 325 328 -3 

Western 330 356 -26 

 

TOTALS 

 

2,044 

 

2,097 

 

-53 

 

HIGHLIGHTS OF THE 2008 INTERNATIONAL BOARD MEETING 

 

On May 17 and 21, the International Board of Directors met in Raumati and also in 

Auckland, New Zealand, with Terry Hatch presiding at the meeting.  All eight regions were 

represented. 

 

Highlights of the meeting are as follows: 

 

• Minutes of the October 2007 meeting were approved. 

• Activities of the International Office were reviewed, including the reported levels of 

staff time needed to manage the IPPS international operations. 

• Year-end membership for 2007 was recorded at 2,097 from all regions. 

• Two new “at-large” members were acknowledged and agreement was made to have 

International Directors also email a welcome to them as they are confirmed for 

membership. 

• Approval was given for the Intl. Office to provide metal plates with more description 

for the plaques given for five years of membership, sending these to the Regional 

Secretary-Treasurers for presentation at regional conferences.  Regions may add 

metal plates in their own language, at their expense, if desired. 

• Plans were reviewed for the 2009 International Tour in Ireland and the 2010 

International Tour in Eastern United States.  Dates and locations for all regional 

conferences will continue to be listed on the IPPS website. 

• Discussion was held on ways in which to best utilize the time on the International 

Tour for more meetings of the International Board, allowing maximum time to 

address the business under consideration. 



• Financial reports for the 2007 year-end and first quarter of 2008 were reviewed, 

reflecting the increased equity position of the Society.  Investments were reported 

with 4.1% earnings in 2007.   

• Reports from the various Regions, presented by their Directors, were presented and 

accepted. 

• The International Editor presented reports regarding publication of Volume 57, 

anticipated to be ready for distribution in August, and anticipated costs for Volume 

58 in 2009.  Discussion was held about how to incorporate PowerPoint presentations 

in CD formats separately from the Proceedings. 

• The Award of Honor recipient was selected for 2008 and for 2009, with a change in 

policy that provides for the region hosting the International Tour and Board meeting 

to submit a nominee from that region to receive this award, thereby rotating the 

award among all regions. 

• A cost analysis of the actual cost to support the editorial preparation, production, 

and distribution of the Combined Proceedings in book and CD formats was reviewed 

for future discussion when establishing membership dues to the International 

Society. 

• A number of financial policies and procedures were reviewed and approved, including 

agreement that the cost of editorial preparation of the Proceedings is a cost to all 

members; that earnings from IPPS investments can be used to offset expenses in a 

budget year if needed; that all projects and activities must have financial review for 

budget impact before Board consideration; and that major projects with future 

financial implications can be supported with funds set aside each year. 

• Approval was given to purchase general liability and professional liability coverage 

for IPPS, with two quotes to be provided. 

• Progress toward support for facilitating membership recruitment and retention 

activities by regions was reported, with the development of a “toolkit” of ideas that 

can be considered by all regions. 

• There was agreement to suspend further consideration of an IPPS refereed journal, 

but to assist the Propagation of Ornamental Plants journal produced in cooperation 

with the Region of Great Britain & Ireland, with a link from the IPPS website to that 

publication’s information. 

• A report was reviewed on the progress toward mounting all of the past Combined 

Proceedings on the website of the Intl. Society for Horticultural Science’s “PubHort” 

website – IPPS member access to the site is anticipated for 2009. 

• A policy was approved disallowing PowerPoints to be submitted for publishing in the 

Combined Proceedings in lieu of a written paper.  Inclusion in a separate CD or on 

regional websites could be alternative ways to use for PowerPoint presentations. 

• The Board approved the management contract for 2008 with The Heuser Group and 

also approved an increase in the Editor’s fee for 2008 consistent with the USA’s 

Consumer Price Index.  The Board also agreed in principle to a contract with The 

Heuser Group for 2009, with the fee to be determined later in 2008. 

• As part of a complete review of the Constitution and Bylaws, in preparation for a 

complete rewriting of this governance document to reflect current and future 

operations, the Board approved a revised mission statement to better reflect the 

purpose of IPPS now and into the future. 

• A new graphic logo representing IPPS with just the letters as an acronym and a tag 

line reading “Sharing Plant Production Knowledge Globally” was approved for use in 

marketing the organization.  A business card promoting the logo, tag line, and 

website was approved as a template to be used by regions to print and distribute as 

desired.  Information and .pdf files will be sent to regions very quickly. 



• An IPPS blog titled “IPPS Matters” was approved for continuation, with each region 

encouraged to identify a person to use the blog for reporting on their conference.  

The blog is accessible from the home page of the IPPS website. 

• A policy was approved allowing companies to note support for IPPS through use of 

the logo and a statement of support, with only individuals allowed to indicate 

“membership” in IPPS  

• The Board agreed to continue the development of guidelines to launch an IPPS 

Propagator Exchange program between regions with financial support from the 

International budget – expectations are for applications to be submitted in the 

summer of 2009. 

• Approval was given to selling the previous Combined Proceedings books to non-

members at higher prices than members, to better utilize the inventory of this 

accumulated knowledge, and to promote purchase of back issues by libraries. 

• Approval was given to send to all regions a supply of past Combined Proceedings on 

CD format to sell or give away to promote the Society and the information it “seeks 

and shares.” 

• A common screed for use by regions, accompanying the new gavels, was distributed. 

• Approval was given for all Regional Secretary-Treasurers to meet on the 2013 

International Tour in the Western Region, with travel costs supported by the 

International budget and other costs supported by the regions or in other ways. 

• Officers for 2009 were elected as follows:  Peter Bingham (GB&I) as President; 

James Johnson (Eastern) as Vice President; and Greg McPhee (Australia) as Second 

Vice President. 

 

 

 

SUMMARY OF THE 2008 INTERNATIONAL TOUR, NEW ZEALAND 
May, 2008 

 

Aotearoa, “The Long White Cloud” is the name given to New Zealand by the Maori people 

who first settled on these islands.  At many places in this country, you feel you’re in the 

clouds because of the magnificent volcanic mountain landscape.  We were in good hands all 

the way with our tour hosts Grant Hayman and Ray Lawson, who also serve as the 

International Director and Alternate Director, respectively.  We also had the benefit of 

planning assistance from Grant’s wife, Robynne Hayman.  Robynne is also a trained nurse, 

and was well-prepared to help with all the minor medical challenges -- she did a great job 

relieving the cold symptoms that traveled around the bus!  We all appreciate how much 

work and planning goes into these tours, from the hosts to all the IPPS members who help 

out with various tasks ahead of, during, and after the tour – thanks to all of you! 

 

An extra special advantage we had traveling with IPPS President Terry Hatch was his 

running commentary about the native plants and exotics that grow profusely in New 

Zealand.  Having Terry’s knowledge and willingness to share so much information with the 

group added a wonderful dimension to the visual input. 

 

The tour started in Queenstown on the South Island, a major center for outdoor 

adventurers, used most often in the winter ski season. To help the northern hemisphere 

visitors become acclimated to the fact that this was the start of fall in New Zealand, with 

cool days and colder nights, everyone in the tour group received a weather resistant jacked 

(complete with the IPPS symbol on the backs – making it easy for us to find one another in 

a crowd!), a warm ski cap, a brimmed cap for those bright, sunny days, and a bagful of 

goodies from local supporters.   



 

Our first night started on top of the mountain above the town with a skyline gondola trip 

and dinner among the stars.  This was a good impression for many exciting adventures to 

come.   

 

While in Queenstown, a cruise on the historic steam-powered TSS Earnslaw gave us a 

fantastic view of Lake Wakatipu and the surrounding scenery.  Then an adrenaline rush was 

in store as the group took the Shotover Jet ride -- a fast and thrilling trip amid the rock 

walls and boulders of the Shotover River.  New Zealand’s South Island has a number of 

fiords and the Doubtful Sound Wilderness Cruise gave us a look at the unique landscape and 

plants. A group of bottle-nosed dolphins welcomed us, too. 

 

Another unique treat in the South Island was a trip to the Franz Josef Glacier for an 

overnight stay at a hotel next to this still receding remnant of the Ice Age.  On the way, the 

group visited a unique “lifestyle nursery” owned by Jamie Urquart producing a surprisingly 

large collection of specimen plants.  After a drive through the scenic west coast of the South 

Island, with small towns whose existence came from gold mining, the group visited a local 

brewery in Greymouth that people in other countries are just recognizing for its quality beer 

varieties – Monteith’s!  Our tour guides to help us appreciate the beauty and history of this 

rugged area of the country were Mark Brown (Brownie) and Steve Newall (Jandals) and 

their commentary added tremendously to our enjoyment.   

 

One of the best ways to comfortably appreciate the changing landscape on the South Island 

is to take the TranzAlpine train from Greymouth to Christchurch and the group enjoyed this 

four-hour experience.  Near Christchurch, while the International Board met informally, 

others on the tour visited the Fern Factor, owned and operated by Paul Micheal, a uniquely 

specialized nursery, as well as Murray Manall’s Southern Woods Nursery with production and 

retail operations aimed mainly at the rural, lifestyle market.   

 

One of the awesome stops of the entire tour was a visit to Ken and Bev Loader’s 

Gethsemone Gardens, complete with a full size Noah’s Ark used for weddings and other 

affairs.  The Biblical influence of the gardens and the unaffected faith and horticultural 

knowledge of the owners was amazing to see – the words of the Lord’s Prayer spelled out 

on the grounds in Buxus was a sight probably not replicated anywhere else in the world. 

 

Christchurch is home to a large, well-designed and well-maintained Botanic Garden, living 

up to its reputation as the “Garden City of New Zealand,” and we could have easily spent 

most of a day on these grounds.  But our treat for the day was from New Zealand Alternate 

Director Ray Lawson who hosted the group on a visit to one of the retail centers for which 

he oversees production for Oderings Nursery – with a barbeque and a delightfully social 

evening.  

 

Leaving Christchurch, the excitement continued with a visit to Geoff Elliot’s wholesale 

nursery, with lots of ideas generated from his innovative approaches to plant production.  

Then up the coast to Kaikoura and a whale-watching escapade that left some of our tour 

group a little green around the gills!  But how amazing to see these marvelous creatures at 

close range and protected – along with sea lions habituating the rocks along the shoreline.  

Dinner that evening at Montana’s winery in the Brancott Vineyards was exquisite. 

 

Traveling from the South to the North Island is no small feat – no bridge connects the two, 

so planes and boats are the primary transportation.  IPPS joined many passengers on the 

Bluebridge Ferry to Wellington, capital of the country, on the North Island.  A visit to Te 



Papa, the museum that preserves the Maori culture, helped visitors understand how this 

country was settled and modified from its pristine state after volcanoes formed the islands. 

Wellington’s Botanical Gardens covers a hillside high above the city, and the cable car ride 

to the  top was almost as exhilarating as the wide variety of plants in the garden itself. 

Then the group followed the Wellington Harbour shoreline toward the Tasman Sea, staying 

two nights beside the sea at Raumati.   

 

Our local hosts for this segment of the tour, Gus and Glenys Evans, hosted the non-Board 

group for a visit to the Lindale Tourist Complex while the Board held a morning meeting.  

Then everyone enjoyed a visit to see an outstanding collection of vintage automobiles and 

other forms of transportation at the Southward Car Museum.  A visit to Gus Evans Nursery 

showed the group what a small but comprehensive nursery can effectively produce, and 

Geoff Jewel provided an excellent overview of his nursery with diverse plants, but a 

specialization in Protacea plants.  His wife’s exceptional floral wholesale business, providing 

these dramatic cut flowers to the florist market, was an added feature. 

 

As the group left the Kapiti Coast, a stop at Manakau Village Nursery with hosts Goeff and 

Sue Stent gave the tour group a chance to see a nursery specializing in liners for wholesale 

nurseries.  Then on to Starter Plants in Palmerston North, where Eddie and Jan Welsh 

showcased their open ground nursery and fed the group a fabulous lunch prepared by Eddie 

and Jan and their superb staff.  That day ended in a chateau near the volcanic mountains of 

Tongariro National Park. 

 

In the National Park, Philip Smith, a former ranger with the Department of Conservation, 

took the more adventuresome of the group on an alpine walk, and then to his nursery, 

Taupo Native Plant Nursery, Ltd., a wholesale/retail nursery specializing in large projects 

involving mass native plantings.   

 

Unique to New Zealand is the thermal village in the Rotorua area, where hot bubbling mud 

pools and geysers are everyday occurrences.  The group’s time there allowed immersion 

into the Maori culture with a welcome ceremony, evening meal and indigenous 

entertainment in a recreated Maori village – a fantastic look at this unusual culture that 

forms the basis for many of the country’s native customs yet today. 

 

Leaving Rotorua, the tour group headed for the final destination and conference location, 

Auckland.  On the way, our tour guide Dave Ogilvy took us through an area renowned for 

the black tree fern.  Peter and Carol Frazer showed the group their Growing Spectrum 

Nursery, not only a well-organized and productive nursery but also the site for an 

outstanding training course for young nursery professionals.  We also visited Bruntwood 

Nurseries, owned by Dave and Shirley Ogilvy, and well known for its production of 

Phormium cultivars, shipped around the world. 

 

Our last tour stop was especially rewarding as International President Terry Hatch, his wife 

Pam, and son Lindsey showcased their fascinating nursery and plant collections at Joy 

Plants.  Clivia are a specialty item for Terry, and it was clear to everyone that Terry 

represents one of the real horticultural gurus of our time.  Dinner that evening at the 

nursery, organized by the Hatch family and staff, was an appropriate prelude to our last 

night on the bus for the final ride to Auckland. 

 

While the International Board held its final meeting the following day, others in the group 

joined conference attendees for a pre-tour of the Tiri Matangi nature reserve.  The tour’s 

finale was an outstanding dinner high above the city of Auckland in the Sky City Orbit 

Restaurant. 



 

In addition to the people and nurseries mentioned, above, the tour planners also expressed 

thanks to these folks for their contributions to a successful event: 

 

Kemp & Young House of Travel – Sarah Owens 

Scotts Professional Solutions – Nicola Rochester 

Oderings Nurseries, Ltd. – The Oderings Family 

DB Breweries – Adam Wilson 

Waimea Nurseries Ltd. – John Penny 

Interworld Plastics Ltd. – Ben Holden 

Headford Propagators Ltd. – the entire team that supported Grant and Robynne Hayman in 

their planning and leadership roles 

 

Once again, everyone involved in IPPS was reminded of the camaraderie, the shared 

knowledge, the respect and appreciation for different cultures, and the friendships over 

many years that have become a hallmark of this organization. 

 

      Patricia E. Heuser 

      International Secretary-Treasurer 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



MEMBERS OF THE INTERNATIONAL BOARD OF DIRECTORS  

Terry Hatch, President 

Peter Bingham, Vice President 

James Johnson, Second Vice President 

Patricia Heuser, Secretary 

Charles W. Heuser, Jr., International Editor 

Clive Larkman, Director from Australian Region 

James Johnson, Director from Eastern Region, North America 

Peter Bingham, Director from Great Britain and Ireland Region 

Kaneto Aoyama, Director from IPPS Japan Region 

Grant Hayman, Director from New Zealand Region 

Andy Hackland, Director from Southern Africa Region 

William Barr, Director from Southern Region of North America  

David Hannings, Director from Western Region 

 

 

 

 

INTERNATIONAL PAST PRESIDENTS 

2007 – James D. Gilbert 

2006 – Jörgen H. Selchau 

2005 – J. Michael Evans 

2004 – Naoki Omori 

2003 – John Bunker 

2002 – David Hutchinson 

2001 – Malcolm Woolmore 

2000 – Peter Orum 

1999 – James "Jim" B. Berry 

1998 – Jörgen H. Selchau 

1997 – A. Bruce Macdonald 

1996 – Ian Gordon 

1995 – Christopher G. Lane 

1994 – T. Eddie Welsh 

1993 – John L. Machen, Sr.  

1992 – Edwin S. Kubo 

1991 – Edward J. Bunker 

1990 – Dr. Elton M. Smith 

1989 – Michael L. Dunnett 

1988 – Ruth Henderson 

1987 – Marcus David Byers 

1986 – Dr. Philip E. Parvin 

1985 – Ian Tolley 

1984 – Dr. John A. Wott 

1983 – Charles Parkerson 

1982 – Raymond Evison 

1981 – Donald Dillon 

1980 – Marcus Peterson 

1979 – Lawrence Carville 

1978 – Lawrence Carville 

1977 – George Oki 

1976 – Dr. Harold B. Tukey, Jr. 

1975 – Arthur Carter 

1974 – Dr. Andrew T. Leiser 

1973 – Dr. Charles E. Hess 

1972 – Bruce A. Briggs 

1971 – Ralph Shugert 

1970 – Henry J. Ishida 

1969 – J. Peter Vermeulen 

1968 – Dr. Howard C. Brown 

1967 – John B. Roller 

1966 – William J. Curtis 

1965 – Dr. John P. Mahlsted 

1964 – Percy C. Everett 

1963 – Dr. William E. Snyder 

1962 – Donald Hartman 

1961 – Harvey Templeton, Jr. 



INTERNATIONAL AWARD OF HONOR 

2007 –  Richard E. “Dick” Bir Eastern 

2006 –  Jörgen H. Selchau Scandinavian 

2004 –  Philip McMillan Browse European  

2003 –  Dr. Dale Kester Western 

2002 –  Richard L. “Dick” Marshall Southern 

2001 –  Edward Bunker Australian 

2000 –  Peter Orum Eastern 

1999 –  Margaret Scott European 

1998 –  Ian Tolley Australian 

1997 –  Charles Parkerson Southern 

1996 –  A. T. (Tom) Wood European 

1995 –  Dr. Richard H. Zimmerman Western 

1993 –  Brian E. Humphrey European 

1992 –  Ralph B. Shugert Eastern 

1991 –  Bruce A. Briggs Western 

1990 –  Dr. Hudson T. Hartmann Western 

1989 –  James S. Wells Eastern 

1986 –  Dr. William E. Snyder Eastern 

 

 

 

 

The International Plant Propagators’ Society Regional Officers and Awards 

 

 

AUSTRALIAN REGION 

PAST PRESIDENTS, AUSTRALIAN REGION 

David O. Cliffe 2007–09 

Clive Larkman 2005–07 

Greg McPhee 2003–05 

David W. Daly 2002–03 

Paul Carmen 2001–02 

Peter Lewis  2000–01 

Sandra Hetherington 1999–00 

Ralph Scott 1997–98 

Henry Boogaard  1998–99 

Ross Hall 1996–97 

Kevin Handreck 1995–96 

Fred von Allmen 1994–95 

Henry Hilton 1993–94 

John Bunker 1992–93 

Peter Ollerenshaw  1991–92 

Ian Gordon 1990–91 

Anthony Biggs  1988–90 

Irene Bowden 1987–88 

Ray Wadewitz 1986–87 

Ian Gordon 1985–86 

Natalie Peate 1984–85 

Dennis Hearne 1983–84 

Ben Swane  1982–83 

Jack Pike 1981–82 

Peter B. Smith 1980–81 

Henry van der Staay 1979–80 

Adrian Bowden 1978–79 

Ian Tolley 1977–78 

Marcus Petersen  1976–77 

John Teulon  1975–76 

Edward Bunker 1973–75 

 

AUSTRALIAN AWARD OF HONOUR 

2007 – Greg McPhee 

2006 – David Cliffe 

2005 – Michael Gleeson 

2003 – Sandra Hetherington 

2002 – Ross Hall 

2001 – Leisa Armstrong 

2000 – John Bunker 

1999 – Peter Ollerenshaw 

1998 – Peter Smith 

1997 – Kevin Handreck 



1996 – Ian Gordon 

1995 – Tony Biggs 

1994 – Natalie Peate 

1993 – John Teulon 

1992 – Ian Tolley 

1991 – Edward Bunker 

 

ROD TALLIS MEMORIAL YOUTH AWARD 

2007 – Wayne Stephens 

2006 – Bradley Pearce 

2005 – Naomi Diplock 

2003 – Janis House 

2002 – Glenis McBurnie 

2000 – Tony Page 

1999 – John Messina 

1998 – Jennifer Gaiardo  

1997 – Seona Casonato 

1996 – Bryan Mole 

1995 – Linda Ketelhohn 

1994 – Joe McAuliffe 

1993 – Chris Bunker 

1992 – Steven Eggleton 

1991 – Des Boorman 

1990 – Leisa Armstrong 

1989 – David Daly 

1988 – Robert Bolch 

1987 – Gavin Porter 

1986 – Alison Fuss 

1985 – Peter Lewis 

1984 – Tom Kapitany 

1983 – Libby Metcalfe 

 

 

EASTERN REGION NORTH AMERICA 

PAST PRESIDENTS, EASTERN REGION NORTH AMERICA 

Dr. Brian K. Maynard 2007–08 

Howard “Bill” Barnes 2008–09 

Dr. Darrel Apps 2006–07 

Steve Castorani 2005–06 

Tom Intven 2004–05 

Alan Jones 2003–04 

James Johnson 2002–03 

Richard Bir 2001–02 

Dan Studebaker 2000–01 

Dale G. Deppe 1999–00 

Tim Brotzman 1998–99 

Deborah D. McCown 1997–98 

Kris R. Bachtell 1996–97 

Anna J. Knuttel 1995–96 

Dr. David Beattie 1994–95 

Thomas McCloud 1993–94 

Dr. Paul L. Smeal 1992–93 

Dr. Steven Still 1991–92 

Clayton Fuller 1990–91 

Peter Orum 1989–90 

Chris Graham 1988–89 

Kathleen Freeland 1987–88 

Charles Tosovsky 1986–87 

Dr. Elton M. Smith 1985–86 

Leonard Savella 1984–85 

Leonard Stoltz 1983–84 

Don Shadow 1982–83 

John Sparmann 1981–82 

John A. Wott 1980–81 

Wayne Lovelace 1979–80 

Ray Halward 1978–79 

John McGuire 1977–78 

Richard Bosley 1976–77 

Lawrence Carville 1974–76 

David B. Paterson 1973–74 

Dr. Harold B. Tukey, Jr. 1972–73 

William Flemer, III 1971–72 

Thomas Pinney, Jr. 1970–71 

Dr. Charles E. Hess 1969–70 

David H. Dugan 1968–69 

Ralph Shugert 1967–68 

Stuart H. Nelson 1966–67 

J. Peter Vermeulen 1965–66 

Vincent K. Bailey 1964–65 

John B. Roller 1963–64 

Dr. John P. Mahlstede 1962–63 

Dr. William E. Snyder 1961–62 

Martin Van Hof 1960–61 

Harvey M. Templeton, Jr. 1959–60 

Roy M. Nordine 1958–59 

Hugh Steavenson 1957–58 

Louis Vanderbrook 1956–57 

Edward H. Scanlon 1955–56 

Richard H. Fillmore 1954–55 

Dr. L.C. Chadwick 1953–54 

James S. Wells 1951–53 

 

 



EASTERN REGION AWARD OF MERIT 

2007 – Tom J. Intven 

2006 – Dr. David Beattie  

2005 – Howard William “Bill” Barnes  

2004 – Dr. Jack Alexander  

2003 – Kathy Freeland  

2002 – Deborah McCown  

2001 – Kris R. Bachtell  

2000 – Richard “Dick” Bir  

1999 – Dr. Harold Pellett  

1998 – David Bakker, Sr. 

1997 – Robert Gouveia  

1996 – Chris Graham 

1995 – Dr. Elwin R. Orton, Jr.  

1994 – Charles W. Heuser, Jr.  

1993 – Charles Tosovsky  

1992 – Peter Orum  

1991 – David H. Dugan  

1990 – Wayne Lovelace  

1989 – Dr. Elton M. Smith  

1988 – Leonard Savella  

1987 – Edmund V. Mezitt  

1986 – James Cross  

1985 – Joerg Leiss  

1984 – Dr. Richard H. Zimmerman  

1983 – Gustav Mehlquist  

1982 – Larry Carville  

1982 – John McGuire  

1981 – Ralph Shugert  

1981 – J. Peter Vermuelen  

1980 – Carl Orndorff  

1979 – Dr. Sidney Waxman  

1978 – Ray Halward  

1977 – John Roller  

1976 – Thomas Pinney, Jr.  

1975 – Hugh Steavenson  

1974 – Harvey Gray  

1973 – William Flemer lll 

1972 – Richard H. Fillmore  

1971 – Dr. Alfred Fordham 

1970 – Case Hoogendoorn 

1969 – F.L.S. O’Rourke  

1968 – Leslie Hancock  

1967 – Dr. John P. Mahlstede  

1966 – Martin Van Hof  

1964 – Dr. W.E. Snyder  

1963 – Dr. Charles E. Hess  

1962 – Carl Kern  

1960 – H.M. Templeton, Jr  

1959 – J.S. Wells  

1958 – F.L. Skinner  

1957 – Dr. L.C. Chadwick  

 

FELLOW RECIPIENTS 

2007 – Donald R. Cross 

2006 – Ron Amos 

2006 – Gary Knosher 

2005 – Steve Castorani 

2005 – Richard Munson 

2005 – Mike Emmons 

2004 – Ron Kujawski 

2004 – Jim Johnson 

2003 – Dr. Robert Geneve 

2003 – Mark Bridgen 

2003 – Dr. Brian Maynard 

2002 – Tom Intven 

2002 – David Schmidt 

2002 – Dan Studebaker 

2001 – Dr. Nina Bassuk 

2001 – George Kimmel III 

2000 – Wayne Mezitt 

2000 – Roger Coggeshall 

2000 – Charles Tubesing 

2000 – Alan Jones 

1999 – Howard William “Bill” Barnes 

1999 – Deborah McCown 

1999 – Dale Deppe 

1999 – Dr. Calvin Chong  

1998 – Dr. Robert McNiel 

1998 – Harlan Hamernik 

1997 – Tom McCloud 

1997 – Tim Brotzman 

1997 – Anna J. Knuttel 

1996 – Robert Gouveia 

1996 – John Wilde 

1996 – Egidius "Gied" Stroombeek 

1996 – Dr. David Beattie  

1995 – Dr. Jack Alexander 

1995 – Don Shadow 

1995 – Dick Bir 

1995 – Dr. Darrel Apps 

1995 – Bob Simpson 

1994 – Dr. Paul Smeal 

1994 – Kris Bachtell 

1994 – Clayton Fuller 

1994 – Chris Graham 

1994 – Dr. Charles W. Heuser, Jr. 

1993 – Dr. Sidney Waxman 



1993 – Dr. Richard H. Zimmerman 

1993 – Dr. Richard A. Jaynes 

1993 – Dr. Philip L. Carpenter 

1993 – Leonard Savella 

1993 – Larry Carville 

1993 – Dr. John P. Mahlstede 

1993 – John B. Roller 

1993 – Joerg Leiss 

1993 – James S. Wells 

1993 – James Cross 

1993 – Hugh Steavenson 

1993 – Dr. Harold Pellett 

1993 – Gustav Mehlquist 

1993 – Dr. Elwin R. Orton, Jr. 

1993 – Dr. Elton M. Smith 

1993 – Edward H. Losely 

1993 – Charles Tosovsky 

1993 – Carl Orndorff 

1992 – William (Bill) Flemer III 

1992 – Peter Vermeulen 

1992 – Peter Orum 

1991 – Tom Pinney, Jr. 

1991 – John McGuire 

1991 – Dr. Al J. Fordham 

1990 – Wayne Lovelace 

1990 – Ralph B. Shugert 

1990 – Dr. Leonard P. Stoltz 

1990 – Kathleen S. Freeland 

1990 – David R. Dugan 

 

 

GREAT BRITAIN AND IRELAND REGION 

PAST PRESIDENTS, GREAT BRITAIN AND IRELAND REGION 

Bernard Brennan  2007–09 

Peter MacDonald               2006–07 

Margaret Sheward 2005–06 

Dr. Alan Hunter 2004–05 

Paul Howling             2003–04 

J.A. Ross Kerby                2002–03 

Peter Bingham                 2001–02 

David Hide                        2000–01 

Pat Scarborough 1999–00 

John Adlam 1998–99 

Patrick Fairweather  1997–98 

Philip Moreau 1996–97 

Dennis Fordham 1995–96 

David Pennell 1993–94 

André Briant 1994–95 

David Hutchinson 1992–93 

Paul S. Brooking 1991–92 

Christopher Lane               1990–91 

John Hedger 1989–90 

John Joe Costin 1987–89 

Barry Lockwood 1986–87 

David Gilchrist 1985–86 

Nicholas Dunn 1984–85 

Michael Dunnett 1983–84 

John Gaggini 1982–83 

Margaret Scott 1981–82 

Michael Clift 1980–81 

P.A. Hutchinson 1979–80 

A.T. Wood 1978–79 

Philip D.A. McMillan Browse  1977–78 

Raymond Evison 1976–77 

Brian Howard 1975–76 

S.J. Haines 1974–75 

R.F. Martyr 1973–74 

David N. Clark 1972–73 

Arthur R. Carter 1971–72 

A. Douglas Weguelin 1970–71 

Robert J. Garner 1969–70 

Brian Humphrey 1968–69 

 

RECIPIENTS OF G.B. AND I. ROSE BOWL AWARD 

2007 – Ross Kerby 

2006 – Peter Bingham 

2005 – John Adlam 

2004 – Philip Marie Moreau 

2003 – Duncan Travers 

2002 – Dennis Fordham 

2001 – Margaret Sheward 

2000 – Paul Howling 

1999 – Ivan Iliev 

1998 – Spence Gunn 

1997 – James C. Kelly 

1996 – Paul Brooking 

1995 – David D. Hutchinson 

1994 – Nicholas Dunn 

1993 – Christopher G. Lane 

1992 – Janette Elizabeth Gaggini 

1991 – John Joe Costin 

1990 – Michael O. Farmer 

1989 – Richard Martyr 

1988 – Michael L. Dunnett 



1987 – John B. Gaggini 

1986 – J.G.D. Lamb 

1985 – Lila W. Dick 

1984 – Margaret Scott 

1983 – Robert Garner  

1982 – Tom Wood 

1981 – Brian Humphrey 

1980 – P.D.A. McMillan Browse 

1979 – R.J. Evison 

1978 – D.N. Clark 

1977 – S.J. Haines 

1976 – A.R. Carter 

1975 – A.B. Macdonald 

1974 – B.H. Howard 

 

RECIPIENTS OF THE ROBERT GARNER AWARD 

2003 – Dennis Carey 

1999 – Michael Honour 

1993 – Ivan R. Dickings 

1993 – Peter Dummer 

1993 – Judith A. Medhurst 

1993 – Norman S. Standbrook 

1993 – John R. Watts 

 

 

 

IPPS JAPAN REGION 

PAST PRESIDENTS, IPPS JAPAN REGION 

Dr. Nobumasa Nito 2007–2008 

Kaneto Aoyama 2005–2006 

Naoki Omori 2003–2004 

Takayoshi Kato 2001–2002 

Dr. Yasuaki Takeda 1999–2000 

Dr. Tomohide Yamamoto 1997–1998 

Dr. Tomohide Yamamoto 1994–1996 (Potential Region Period) 

 

 

 

NEW ZEALAND REGION 

PAST PRESIDENTS, NEW ZEALAND REGION 

Ray Lawson 2006–08 

Grant Hayman 2004–06 

John Follett 2002–04 

Peter Waugh 2000–02 

Ian Duncalf 1998–00 

John Liddle 1996–98 

Robert Appleton 1994–96 

Jo Dawkins 1992–94 

Brent McKenzie 1990–92 

Richard Ware 1988–90 

T. Eddie Welsh 1986–88 

Malcolm Woolmore 1985–86 

Barrie McKenzie 1984–85 

Ruth Henderson 1982–84 

Terry Hatch 1981–82 

James Rumbal 1980–81 

J. Barry Blackman 1979–80 

Peter Markham 1978–79 

Lex Bartlett 1977–78 

Richard Ware 1976–77 

Noelyn Parr 1975–76 

George B. Smith 1974–75 

Ellaby Martin 1973–74 

 

HONORARY MEMBERS 

2006 – Noelyn Parr 

2000 – Ruth Henderson 

1987 – Mauriitz van Reenan 

1986 – Ellaby Martin 

1985 – George Smith 

 

 

 

 



AWARD OF MERIT 

2007 – Jim Rumbal  

2006 – Malcolm Woolmore  

2005 – John Follett  

2004 – Dennis Hughes 

2001 – Jan Velvin  

1998 – Noel McMillan  

1996 – Terry Hatch  

1995 – Eddie Welsh 

1994 – Graeme Platt  

 

JOHN FOLLETT AWARD OF RECOGNITION 

2007 – Phil Carson  

2006 – John Liddle  

2005 – Shirley Ogilvy  

2005 – Gus Evans  

2005 – Grant Hayman  

2004 – Mike Geenty 

 

 

 

SOUTHERN AFRICA REGION 

PAST PRESIDENTS, SOUTHERN AFRICAN REGION 

Hans Sittig 2007  

Jac Duif 2005–06 

Dr. Elsa du Toit 2003–04 

Hannes Robbertse 2001–02 

Fienie Niederwieser 1999–00 

 

 

 

SOUTHERN REGION OF NORTH AMERICA 

PAST PRESIDENTS, SOUTHERN REGION OF NORTH AMERICA 

Dr. Patricia Knight 2007–08 

Kay Walden-Phelps 2006–07 

Bob Smart 2005–06 

Bill Turk 2004–05 

Diane Dunn 2003–04 

D. Stewart Chandler 2001–02 

Randy Jacobs 2002–03 

Eelco Tinga, Jr. 2000–01 

William C. Barr  1999–00 

Dr. Charles Gilliam 1998–99 

Doug Torn 1997–98 

Lee C. Howell  1996–97 

Dr. Ted Bilderback   1995–96 

Mike Miller  1994–95 

Dick Marshall 1993–94 

Don Covan  1992–93 

James Berry 1990–91 

Ronald Copeland  1989–90 

Buddy Martin  1991–92 

Dr. Carl Whitcomb 1988–89 

Wayne K. Sawyer 1987–88 

Dr. Fred T. Davies, Jr. 1986–87 

John Machen, Sr. 1985–86 

Thomas Couturier 1984–85 

James Gilbert 1983–84 

Fred W. Garrett 1982–83 

George L. Taber III 1981–82 

David Byers 1980–81 

Jake Tinga 1979–80 

Richard Ammon 1978–79 

Hunter Boulo, Jr.  1977–78 

Charles Parkerson 1976–77 

 

 

RECIPIENTS OF SOUTHERN REGION’S 

SIDNEY B. MEADOWS AWARD OF MERIT 

2007 – Buddy Martin  

2006 – Dr. Donna Fare 

2005 – Dr. Charles Gilliam  

2004 – Fred Garrett  

2003 – Dr. David Morgan  

2002 – James Gilbert  

2001 – Dr. Michael A. Dirr  

2000 – Dr. Carl E. Whitcomb  

1999 – John Machen, Sr  

1998 – Richard Marshall  

1997 – Dr. J.C. Raulston  

1996 – James Berry  

1995 – Bill Barr  

1994 – Dr. Fred T. Davies, Jr.  



1993 – Dr. Bryson James 

1992 – Dr. Vivian Munday 

1991 – David Byers 

1990 – Charles H. Parkerson 

 

 

 

FELLOW RECIPIENTS 

2007 – Eelco Tinga, Jr. 

2007 – Bob Smart 

2006 – Dr. Fred T. Davies, Jr. 

2006 – Dr. Charles Gilliam 

2005 – Randy Jacobs 

2005 – Margie Y. Jenkins 

2005 – Don A. Covan 

2004 – Doug Torn 

2004 – Bill Barr 

2003 – Dr. David Morgan 

2002 – James Gilbert 

2001 – Wayne Sawyer 

2000 – Richard Marshall 

2000 – Ben Davis II 

1999 – James Berry 

1999 – Buddy Martin 

1998 – Dr. Bryson L. James 

1997 – Dr. Michael A. Dirr 

1996 – David Byers 

1995 – Peter van der Giessen 

1995 – Judd Germany 

1994 – Ron Copeland 

1994 – Fred W. Garrett 

1993 – John Machen, Sr. 

1993 – Dr. Carl Whitcomb 

1993 – Charles Parkerson 

 

 

HONORARY MEMBERSHIP IN THE IPPS-SRNA 

2006 – Ben F. Davis II 

2002 – John L. Machen, Sr. 

2002 – David M. Byers 

1983 – Riley Roach 



 

 

WESTERN REGION OF NORTH AMERICA 

PAST PRESIDENTS, WESTERN REGION 

Michael Anderson 2007–08 

Douglas E. C. Justice 2006–07 

David Hannings 2005–06 

Kathleen Echols 2004–05 

James F. McConnell 2003–04 

Sheila Bhattacharya 2002–03 

Fred D. Rauch  2001–02 

Arthur J. Olney  2000–01 

Richard P. Regan 1999–00 

Dr. Eugene K. Blythe  1998–99 

Beverly Greenwell 1997–98 

Dr. Dale E. Kester  1996–97 

F. Allan Elliott  1995–96 

J. Michael Evans 1994–95 

Steven M. McCulloch 1993–94 

Lorence R. Oki 1992–93 

Verl L. Holden 1991–92 

Robert L. Mazalewski 1990–91 

Joseph Solomone 1989–90 

Dr. A. Bruce Macdonald 1988–89 

Dennis M. Connor  1987–88 

Edwin S. Kubo 1986–87 

Wilbur C. Anderson 1985–86 

Robert E. Weidner 1984–85 

Arda C. Berryhill 1983–84 

Philip A. Parvin 1982–83 

Stanley E. Sorenson 1981–82 

Bruce B. Usrey  1980–81 

Steve Fazio 1979–80 

J. Harold Clarke 1978–79 

Dennis A. McLain  1977–78 

Donald F. Dillon, Sr 1976–77 

Leslie K. C. Clay 1975–76 

Oliver A. Batcheller 1974–75 

George S. Oki 1973–74 

Ted Van Veen  1972–73 

Richard G. Maire 1971–72 

Andrew T. Leiser  1970–71 

Bruce A. Briggs 1969–70 

Walter D. Krause  1968–69 

Robert L. Ticknor  1967–68 

Henry J. Ishida 1966–67 

Howard C. Brown 1965–66 

Robert M. Boddy  1964–65 

William J. Curtis  1963–64 

Percy C. Everett 1962–63 

Herman J. Sandkuhle 1961–62 

Donald J. Hartman 1960–61



 

 

RECIPIENTS OF WESTERN REGION’S 

CURTIS J. ALLEY AWARD OF MERIT 

2007 – Verl L. Holden  

2006 – Jim McConnell 

2003 – Steve McCulloch  

2000 – J. Michael Evans  

1999 – Dr. Dale E. Kester 

1998 – Ralph S. Moore  

1997 – Stanley E. Sorenson  

1996 – Edsal A. Wood  

1995 – Joseph Solomone  

1994 – Edwin S. Kubo  

1993 – Andrew T. Leiser  

1992 – Arda C. Berryhill  

1991 – Dr. A. Bruce Macdonald  

1990 – Wilbur L. Bluhm  

1989 – Fred E. Real  

1988 – George S. Oki  

1987 – Henry J. Ishida  

1986 – Howard C. Brown  

1985 – Robert L. Ticknor  

1984 – Oliver A. (Jolly) Batcheller  

1983 – J. Harold Clarke  

1982 – Donald F. Dillon, Sr  

1981 – Bruce A. Briggs  

1980 – Dr. Curtis J. Alley  

1979 – Dr. Hudson T. Hartmann  

1977 – William J. Curtis 


